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Meet new principal
By Elena Villani
What a wonderful beginning and 
honor it is to join the Trojan family 
on its centennial anniversary as the 
new Principal!  
From the moment I arrived, I have 
been welcomed with open arms 
and Trojan Pride!  Our school is 
fi lled with so much history, tradi-
tions and memories.  I am excited 
to continue those traditions and to 
be a part of memories in the years 
ahead.  
We have kicked off  creating mem-
ories on this Centennial year with 
a visit from the superintendent, 
school spirit week activities, our 
fi rst pep rally, and Homecoming 
Dance; is it really only October? 
 It is defi nitely an exciting time to 
be a Trojan!

Foundation pioneer David Cantley presents the complete abridged history of the 
school during the Centennial Gala on Sept. 17. Full Centennial coverage, pages 4-5.
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LWHS Principal Elena 
Villani often supervises the 
sprawling campus from a 
golf cart.

Photos for this edition 
were taken/submitted by 
Editor Ann Carter (1972), 
Jill Riseley-Lager (1980), 
LWHS publications teach-
er Rick Harlowe and Leon-
ard Bryant Photography.

By Jessica Latour
President
LWHS Alumni Foundation
2022 is almost over and it has been 
quite a year!  
It was so wonderful to see everyone at 
our May luncheon and our Centennial 
events. 
 Th e Centennial Celebration at the 
Lake Worth Casino Ballroom has been my favorite 
event so far and I can’t thank everyone enough who 

planned, contributed and attended!  Th is was truly an 
event for the history books!  
We have other plans in the works to celebrate 100 
years and if you were unable to make it out in Septem-
ber, I hope to see you at a future event.  
If you or any other alumni are interested in joining 
the foundation board, please reach out to me.  We are 
also always open to hearing your ideas for events and 
suggestions for making our foundation even more 
wonderful!  
Here’s to the next 100 years!

Looking ahead to the next 100 years
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Wear Trojan pride:
 anniversary T-shirt

Our 100th anniversary 
T-shirts sell for $20 plus $5 

S&H, if appropriate, 
all proceeds going to the 

Alumni Foundation. 
The men’s all-cotton crew 
neck is white with maroon 
lettering in standard sizes 

SMALL to 3X.
The women’s poly-cotton 

style is Maroon Frost with 
white lettering in sizes 
SMALL to XL, but the 

sizes run small. 
I’m in Lake Worth at least 
once a month, and happy 

to deliver on my way.
Contact Ann Carter, 

anncarter@rocketmail.com 



No strangers 
among grads
By Ann Carter/Editor
As the Alumni Foundation and our 
friends put together the celebration 
of  the LWHS centennial, a few 
people asked about who was going 
to be there, suggesting they might 
attend if they 
would know oth-
er people there.
I’m here to tell 
you that there are 
no strangers from 
LWHS. 
My centennial 
weekend started 
with happy hour at Irish Brigade. 
As usual, Carol Childs Webster 
brought a posse from the class of 
1966, so I met several people who 
had graduated with my sister, Mary. 
The next afternoon, I showed up 
at the Baseball Alumni Golf Tour-
nament to sell 100th Anniversary 
T-shirts, and met Katie Marcum, 
whose grandfather was a coach 
when I was a student. 
At that evening’s gala, Nancy Farns-
worth (1971) and her husband sat 
at my table. Nancy and I were in 
drama class back in the day, plus 
Nancy’s sister Joy was in my class 
(1972) and another sister, Diane 
Farnsworth Kachmar (1975), had 
sat with me at the Foundation’s 
2016 Million-dollar dinner. 
Across from me was Harry Seifert 
(1968), whose brother Tony was 
in my class; we went through 12 
years of public school together. 
Tony, a good dancer, was supposed 

to be there, but a health issue kept 
him away. Harry’s friend was Mike 
Smollen (1969), who had been a 
firefighter for four decades, work-
ing closely with my cousin Ray 
(1968), in West Palm Beach and 
Boynton Beach.
The following day’s picnic at Sun-
set Ridge Park brought out a fruit 
ice vendor, Joe XXXX (1998). His 
mother, Trudy Lowe, was in my 
class. I told him a tale of his mom 
and George McRae demonstrating 
the funky chicken — a dance move 
in the late 1960s — in the music 
room. He said it sounded like 
something she would do.
On Monday morning, after a 
weekend of finding all these con-
nections, I walked into LWHS 
Principal Elena Villani’s office to 
find her talking to her boss, Karen 
Whetsell, who is married to one of 
my childhood friends. 
Six degrees of Lake Worth. Attend 
a Foundation event and find out 
how many people you’ll know.

***
As much as I enjoy attending Foun-
dation events and reunions, I no 
longer live in South Florida. 
I’m asking others to help cover 
school-related events from the of-
ficial to the tangential. All of these 
happenings help us connect back to 
the school. 
If you attend a class reunion, a 
lunch, a sporting event or anything 
associated with LWHS, send me a 
photo or two, IDs if possible, and 
a description of what’s happening. 
Even if you see me there, send me 
your pix. E-mail them to anncar-
ter@rocketmail.com or text 954-
471-5758.
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Don’t wait to order memorial brick
Time is running out to leave a lasting mark on the LWHS 
campus. Remember a loved one, cheer for your class year, or 
appreciate the Trojans. Send the form below with a check or 
money order for the bricks and display your Trojan pride.

Member luncheon unites alums, students
By Ann Carter
May 24 marked the return to 
in-person events for the Alumni 
Foundation, our annual member-
ship luncheon, attended by more 
than 40 Foundation members, 
supporters and students.
The JROTC honor guard presented 
the colors and led us in the Pledge 
of Allegiance.
Members of the Trojan Pride 

chorus serenaded the crowd, led by 
interim director, Simone Stoddard.
The event raised $72 through our 
standard 50/50 raffle, which was 
won by your humble editor. 
While financial support for the 
Foundation/Dollars for Scholars  is 
important, most of those attending 
welcomed the chance to see each 
other in person. 

Above photo, from left: Dr. Chris Petterson, JROTC ca-
det, Vanessa Louis-Jean, JROTC cadet, Carol Webster.
Below photo, from left: Charlane Macon, unidentified 
attendee, Doris Dorsey, Gerolyn Jenkins, Karen Mostler, 
Mike Simonds (now deceased), Bob Giese

Leading women of the Trojan Pride choir, center, is interim di-
rector Simone Stoddard. Choral director John Weatherspoon was 
on sabbatical.
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ALUMNI FOUNDATION 
MEMBERSHIP FEES

 DUE JAN. 1 EACH YEAR
Single: $30 Couples: $50 Business: $150 Lifetime: $250*

Please mail your payment with application to:
Lake Worth High School Alumni Foundation

P.O. BOX 15004 * WEST PALM BEACH FL 33416-5004 
Paying your dues ensures you’ll receive the newsletter. 

*Lifetime Membership/One Time Fee

Alumni Foundation On-Line
The Alumni News publishes just twice a year, 

but the news about Lake Worth Community High School 
Alumni Foundation never stops.

The official Web site is: LWHSAlumni.org
Instagram - @LWHAlumniFoundation 

Facebook: Lake Worth High School Alumni Foundation 
Email: LWHSAlumniEvents@gmail.com 

Address: P.O. Box 15004 * West Palm Beach, FL 33416

Hundred-year 
homecoming

A special section of Bill 
Harvey Stadium was set 

aside for the Alumni  
Foundation. 1974 won the 

“Class War,” with three 
attendees. The game was 

played a few days after the 
scheduled Sept. 30 date be-
cause Hurricane Ian blew 
through Florida, affecting 

both attendance and the 
band’s appearance. 
The Trojans fell to 

Santaluces  30-0. 

Front row, from left: grandson and hus-
band of Mary Mead McClory, 1974; John-
ny Tieche, 1963; Susan Smith Tieche, 
1974; Bobie Sue Everett Bresmer, 1974; 
Carla Blockson; former DFS president 

Paul Blockson; former Foundation Pres-
ident Carol Webster, 1966; and Patricia 
Murphy, 1965. Standing behind: Don 
Brown, 1974; Manouchka Lovanice, 1994; 
and Manouchka’s daughter, Arielle.

Happy 100th, LWHS!
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100 Years ... and counting
Alumni Foundation members, LWHS staff and faculty, 

DFS supporters join to cheer a century of Trojan history

Left: The JROTC 
color guard practices 
before the gala begins.
Above: Foundation 
Vice President Rut 
Velazquez (2000), left, 
treasurer Robert Bus-
ch, check in guests.
Right: Trojan Sound 
marching band gets 
the crowd in the mood 
for dancing. 

The rain didn’t dampen the school 
spirit as the Lake Worth High 
School Alumni Foundation partied 
like it was 1999.
More than 100 graduates, faculty, 
local dignitaries and support-
ers filled the Lake Worth Casino 
Ballroom on Sept. 17 to celebrate 
the centennial of the school, which 
opened on Sept. 18, 1922.
The Junior ROTC opened the 
action, presenting the colors for 
the Pledge of Allegiance, led by 
Alumni News Editor Ann Carter 
(1972). Alumni Foundation Presi-
dent Jessica Latour (2002) emceed 
as Maggie Shamo Witherow (1949) 
led the invocation.
LWHS Alumni Foundation found-
er and former LWHS principal 
David Cantley ran through the 
high points of the school’s history, 
emphasizing that details could be 
found in Lake Worth High School: 
A History, by the late Bill McGoun 
(1956). 
The dinner buffet was accompa-

nied by music from the Trojan 
Pride chorus and the Trojan Sound 
marching band, all punctuated by 
raffle drawings of gifts of all kinds 
for places across the state.
Once the DJ started pushing the 
tunes, the dance floor was seldom 
empty. Current LWHS Princi-
pal Elena Villani and her cousin 
wowed us with their salsa dancing. 

Local dignitaries included School 
Board member Erica Whitfield, 
Lake Worth Mayor Betty Resch, 
vice mayor Christopher McVoy, 
commissioners Kimberly Stokes 
(class of 1999) and Reinaldo Diaz 
and also the city manager, Carmen 
Davis.

At right: 
Trojan Pride 

singers, 
directed by  

John Weath-
erspoon, 

wait to per-
form.

At left: Principal Elena Villani, left, Lake Worth 
Beach Mayor Betty Resch.

Above: Charlane Finch Macon (1948), left, un-
identified guest, Kay Cantley, Karen Manner 

Mostler (1962), and math teacher Scott Anosier.
At right: Doris Anderson Dorsey (1954), left, and 

Maggie Shamo Witherow (1950).

The weekend started with a Sept. 16 happy hour at Irish Brigade 
on Lake Avenue at K Street. (A 100th anniversary T-shirt if you 
tell me what was in that location when you were at LWHS.)
Faculty and staff were the first arrivals, Manouchka Lovanice 
pointing out that she graduated in 1994, I graduated in 1972, so 
we were 22 twins, the difference in our graduation years. Ma-
noushka  teaches math at LWHS.
Carol Webster brought her group from the class of 1966, and 

Mike Smith (1978) and Jill Riseley-Lager (1980) kicked it up a 
notch. The group was talking like we left school last week, when 
Dr. Tiffany Cox and the Trojan Sound drum line marched in. 
The band was getting ready for competition the next week. 
My count of the attendance was about 60-75 alumni, faculty 
and staff. We closed out our official evening about 7 p.m., but 
someone from the class of 1982 — who happened to be having 
dinner there — was still talking to other alumni.

Far left: Faculty and 
staff arrived after school 
to celebrate.
Near left: Mike Smith 
(1978) watches the drum-
line march in.
Above: Jill Riseley-Lager 
(1980) records the ac-
tion.
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100 Years ... and counting

At left: Principal Elena Villani, left, Lake Worth 
Beach Mayor Betty Resch.

Above: Charlane Finch Macon (1948), left, un-
identified guest, Kay Cantley, Karen Manner 

Mostler (1962), and math teacher Scott Anosier.
At right: Doris Anderson Dorsey (1954), left, and 

Maggie Shamo Witherow (1950).

Far left: Faculty and 
staff arrived after school 
to celebrate.
Near left: Mike Smith 
(1978) watches the drum-
line march in.
Above: Jill Riseley-Lager 
(1980) records the ac-
tion.

The final piece of our Centenni-
al trilogy was a picnic at Sunset 

Ridge Park on Sunday afternoon. 
Manouchka Lovanice was our 

greeter, and a hot dog vendor, a 
fruit ice cart (captained by Joe,  

class of 1998 and son of my class-
mate, Trudy Lowe), an ice cream 
truck and 30 or so alumni were 
there. The rain held off until 

almost 3, bringing our time to a 
premature end. 

There was a crowd from the early 
60s, while several of us from the 
1970s were there.  We did a count 

on who was there from each 
decade of the school.

Dr. Annette Grimes Gilbert (1975), 
right, had pushed for the picnic, 
but was fighting CoVid for most 

of the weekend. 

Above: Foundation President 
Jessica Latour emcees the 
centennial gala at the Casino 
Ballroom.
Left: Many thanks to these 
sponsors, without whose 
donations the evening would 
not have been the same.



Dr. Helen M. Gilmore (89) passed 
away, August 12, just fi ve days short 
of her 90th birthday.
Helen was born, August 17, 1932, 
to the late Edward and Bertha 
Moore in Lake Worth, FL. She 
graduated from Lake Worth High 
(Class of 1950). She then earned a 
Bachelor's and a Master's Degree 
from Florida Atlantic University 
and a Doctorate in Early Child-
hood Education from Nova South-
eastern University. Helen taught 
at Palm Beach Public School and 
served as a Specialist for Gift ed Ed-
ucation for the Palm Beach School 
District. She taught as an Adjunct 
Professor for Nova University for 
more than 40 years. Aft er retiring 
from the School District, Helen 
operated the Helen Gilmore Learn-
ing Center, a tutoring center in 
Lantana. Among other accomplish-
ments Helen was President of the 
American Association of Univer-
sity Women and also the National 
Association of Women Business 
Owners chapter in Palm Beach 
County. Helen was a licensed pilot 
and fl ew the family Cessna 182 and 
Piper Arrow.
Helen is survived by her hus-
band of 72 years, Harold Gilmore; 
son, Steve Gilmore (Patricia), of 
Brisbane, AU; daughters, Jan-
et Washburn (Edgar) and CeCe 
Skinner, of Ft. Pierce. Also sur-
viving are six grandchildren; and 
eight great-grandchildren; and two 
sisters, Linda Moore and Cynthia 
Moore.
Memorial donations may be made 
to Lake Worth High School Dol-
lars for Scholars at DFS c/o Mike 
Woods, 4731 Cypress Drive S., 
Boynton Beach, 33436 or United 
Methodist Church of the Palm 
Beaches, 900 Brandywine Rd., 
WPB, 33409

***

By Ann Carter 
Th is was the information shared 
in the Palm Beach Post, written by 
Harold Gilmore. While informa-
tive, Harold’s words miss some of 
the zest of Helen’s life. So I’ll share a 
few things I learned at her funeral.
Th eir son, Steve, talked about his 
amazing mom and her advice when 
he married. She said that while to-
getherness is paramount, a couple 
also need to spend time apart, even 
if it’s just sitting across the room 
reading the newspaper. Steve said 
he now understood all the times he 
found his father across the room 
reading the newspaper.
Helen’s granddaughter, Janelle 
Washburn, discussed the grand-
ma who never stopped teaching. 
Trips to the beach included naming 
things in the car from A-Z. 
Helen’s daughter, CeCe Skinner, 
talked about her mom’s spirit, 
including going sky diving at age 
65. CeCe thought that was great, 
but didn’t understand why Helen 
had to have her hair done before 
jumping out of an airplane. (Pho-
tographic evidence of the jump was 
part of the photo montage)
Harold shared a conversation when 
he and Helen were teens, talking 
about what Helen could do for 
income when they married. Helen 
thought she might be a hairdresser, 
but that career path faded. When 
their church started a pre-school, 
Helen thought that might be 
interesting. Before too long, she 

was attending Palm Beach Junior 
College, then driving her VW 
Beetle to Boca Raton to complete 
her degrees up to a Ed.D. We note 
that these trips preceded Interstate 
95, so Helen was driving U.S. 1, 
Congress and Military Trail to get 
to FAU. 
As their lives and horizons ex-
panded, Harold learned to fl y, 
then Helen got her pilot’s license. 
Harold also pointed out that in all 
of Helen’s endeavors she pushed 
herself to the top of the heap. As a 
teacher, she got her doctorate, and 
eventually became the Gift ed Chil-
dren Specialist for the Palm Beach 
School District. Aft er opening the 
Gilmore Learning Center, tutoring 
in many ways — including helping 
someone pass his state contractor’s 
exam — she became the presi-
dent of the county chapter of the 
National Association of Women 
Business Owners. 
Harold ended with a tale of two 
students showing up for tutoring at 
the same time, both with appoint-
ments for that time. Helen said she 
would waive the fee for the time if 
the two would agree to combined 
tutoring. She worked with them 
on adjectives, then asked if they 
would be nice and use an adjective 
to describe her. One boy said, “old,” 
while the other said, “wrinkled.”
Even aft er all those years in the 
classroom, Helen could be sur-
prised. And I expect, delighted that 
the students were honest.

By Desiree Ballard
William “Bill” McGoun, 84, died 
peacefully May 4, 2022, with his 
son and daughter-in-law by his side 
in Coral Springs, Fla.
Bill is preceded in death by his 
wife, Bonnie, and parents Edwin 
and Dorothea McGoun. Left  to 
cherish his memory are his three 
children, Michael McGoun and 
wife Adriana, Brandy Knisley, 
Desiree Ballard and husband Greg, 
sister Madalyn McGoun, four 
grandchildren and 
seven great-grand-
children, a cousin 
and host of valued 
friends and col-
leagues.
Bill was born 
August 31, 1937, 
in New Castle, Pa., and moved to 
South Florida as a child. He gradu-
ated from Lake Worth High School 
in 1955 and attended Palm Beach 
Junior College where he discovered 
his love for writing. He graduated 
from Florida Atlantic University 
in 1981 with his Master’s degree in 
Anthropology and graduated from 
the University of Florida in 1989 
with his Ph.D. in Anthropology. He 
was inducted into Phi Beta Kappa, 
the oldest and most prestigious 
honor society in America, in De-
cember 1989. He was a committed 
Gator fan and enjoyed watching 
games with his son.
Bill worked for Fort Lauderdale 
News, Miami Herald, Palm Beach 
Post where he retired and as a Con-
tributing Editor at Th e Asheville 
Citizen Times until October 2021.
Once retired, Bill and Bonnie 
moved to the Smoky Mountains 
(Bryson City). He said many times 
this was his dream home, a place 
with a great view and a large in-
home library.
Bill and Bonnie experienced all 
the world had to off er. Even aft er 
her passing in 2015, Bill contin-
ued his travels visiting his son and 
family in Coral Springs, cousin 
Bob in Pensacola, daughters in 
Dallas, grandson attending MSU - 
Starkville, MS and a grandson and 
family in Okinawa.
Bill believed in the power of an 
education. He loved the arts, music, 
his family, and books. He volun-
teered at the Friends of the Marian-
na Black Library Used Bookstore in 
Bryson City, NC.
A private service will be held at a 
later date. Donations in his memo-
ry may be sent to: Marianna Black 
Library, 33 Fryemont St., Bryson 
City, NC 28713
To Bill’s friends and colleagues – 
thank you for your friendship and 
inspiration over the years. 

Celebrate the Centennial -- Remembering those we’ve lost
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Margaret Ann King Manner 1938
Ruth Falk Day 1943

Patricia Donnely Lechiffl  ard 1944
Dr. Helen L. Gilmore 1949

William “Bill” McGoun 1955
Donald Ray Peel 1958

Dianne Kay Exline Merritt 1963 
Pamela Ruth Schwarz 1964

 Mark Tupper 1965
Michael Simonds 1965

Stanley MacMillan 1966
Steven “Bruce” Harter 1966

Pamela Northern Duke, 1967
Th omas L.. “Tom” Fratz 1969
Joseph Henry Haun Jr. 1969

John William Biesnecker 1972
Brenda Lee Scott 1973

Kevin Arthur Murray 1974
Ronald Godfrey 1977
Mario Basante 1977

Th eresa Anderson 1978

James Alan “Jimmy” Lusk 1978 
Donna Lynn Anderson Kimberly 1981

Sharon Lee Morgan Rauth 1981
Louis Jay Miller II 1981

Beverly Ann VanEvery 1982
Jeannette Shambo 1982

Richard Cruisafutte 1982
Karol Jane Fico Kerr

Melissa Elaine Batchelor Stearns 1993
Martha “Honey” Duncan, Member of 

Dollars for Scholars board

Board 
member 
Dr. Helen 
Gilmore

IN MEMORIAM
We celebrate the lives and mourn these graduates and friends of Lake Worth High School

LWHS historian 
Bill McGoun

Harold 
Gilmore 
fi nishes 
family re-
membranc-
es of his 
wife, Dr. 
Helen L. 
Gilmore, at 
a memorial 
service in 
August.
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Class of the new 
century rocks
A June night at the Beach 
Club was the place to remi-
nisce, reconnect and rock out. 
Near right: Alvaro Tor-
res-Malaga and Jessica L. 
Carter show how it’s done. 
Far right, top: Jennifer Smith 
(Livermore), left, and Jessica 
Latour (Debski), and uniden-
tified DJ. 
Far right, bottom: Technology 
unites the class of the new 
century. A Zoom meeting was 
set up to connect those who 
could not be there.

1982 1977

1972
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The rain didn’t affect 
school spirit for the Class 

of 1982. 
Above: An impromptu 
soccer game broke out 

on the dance floor at the 
PGA National Resort in 

Palm Beach Gardens.
At right: Rebecca Collier, 

Betty Moss-Davis and 
Kim Milines.  

Above: Jim Lager, Rick 
Walenius, John Harvey, 
Scott Bielecky (behind 
Harvey), Robert Weihs, 
Coach Nate Collins, Tom 
Treanor, Eddie James and 
Mike McGirt (1978) behind 
Eddie James; reunion at 
Phi Delta Kappa in Green-
acres.
Top photo at left: Harvey 
with David Cantley.
Bottom photo at left: Jim 
Lager (1978) and Kate Lee.

The 50-year class 
marks 50 years
The Class of 1972 celebrated for 
two nights (and some of us con-
tinued into Sunday morning) at 
the Airport Hilton in West Palm 
Beach.
A silent auction was arranged, 
proceeds benefiting the Tro-
jan Sound band to the tune of 
$2,848.49. 
The Jazz Band entertained the 
class on Friday night -- classmate 
Peter Hill sitting in -- then the 
drum line came back on Saturday 
night to get us on our feet.

Left: Dr. Elvis Epps, lower 
right, takes members of 
the  class of 1972 through 
the campus to see what 50 
years have wrought.

Left: Retired safety pa-
trol from North Grade 
Elementary, Tony Seif-
ert, left, Tom Lusk (son 
of band director Joe 
Lusk), Charlie Wade 
and Mike Morris.
Above: Peter Hill and 
Joseph Keller



Ketura Pierre Louis     LW Dollars for Scholars Inc/LWHS Alumni Found.  $4,000
Isabelle Belizaire         LWHS Flea Market Academic		              $3,500
Nischelle Johnson       LW Dollar for Scholars, Inc		              $3,000
Eva Zelaya                  Barry Grunow Memorial/			               $3,000
		            Lake Worth Trinity Christian Academy		            Lake Worth Trinity Christian Academy

Erica Charle                Rock & Lynn Tate Family Found./Class of 1971     $2,500
Alondra Cancel	          Barry Grunow Memorial	               	             $2,500
Correnna Benning       Barry Grunow Memorial			               $2,000
Miguel Pascual	           David Cantley Scholarship		              $2,000
Alexa Erazo	           Mark Foley Health/Science Scholarship	             $2,000

Aysah Siddiqa	           Dennis & Doris Dorsey Scholarship	             $2,000
Jayla Harris                 Malcolm Cain Memorial			               $2,000
Dihanda Dessin           Chris & Mary Jo Peterson Scholarship	             $2,000
Evelin 
Romero-Rodriguez       Finch-Fulton Scholarship                                       $2,000

Fernando Ortiz
 Augustin                       Finch-Fulton Scholarship			              $2.000
Valerie Emile	             “Honey” &  Watson B. Duncan Memorial	             $2,000
Love Charles		  Tommy & Helen Hansen Memorial	             $2,000
Christele Fleury		 Betty Milone Memorial			               $2,000

Fleury Marly		  Eva Norberg Memorial			               $2,000
Sarah Clarke		  James & Nancy Woodall		              $2,000
Lyana Morris		  Karl Easton Memorial			               $2,000
Karla Gonzalez		 Al Elam Memorial			               $2,000
Suncharone Joiteus       Helen Bundy Memorial                 	             $2,000

Natalia Escovar		 E.R, “Buddy” Goodell Memorial		              $2,000
Bradley Gomez Matias	 LWHS Flea Market Vocational/Technical Scholarship	

  $2,000
Sandy Noel		  Fred & Virginia Thomas Memorial                        $2,000
Aliya Valcin 		  Charles Brooks Memorial	                           $2,000

Yesenia 
Ramirez-Garcia	             Jerry McCoy Memorial		                            $2,000
Debora Martin Pascual	 Lake Worth Street Painting Scholarship               $2,000
Carson Lincoln		  Lake Worth High School Memorial	             $2,000
Gelin Julceus		  Margaret C. Donnelley Scholarship	             $2,000
Danny Garcia		  Kristen Stanley Memorial		              $2,000

Nephthali Mildort	 Michael Fisher Memorial	                           $2,000
Yogesh Patel		  LW Kiwanis/LW Women’s Club		              $2,000
Taliyah Williams		 LWHS Alumni Foundation		              $2,000
Anai Aguilar		  LWHS Flea Market Vocational/
                                       Technical Scholarship	                                       $2,000

Serena Delva		  MLK Committee Scholarship                                $1,500
Chancellor Wilson	 MLK Committee Scholarship		              $1.500
Jessica Maldonado	 Baha’i Scholarship			               $1,000
Abygail Desir		  Baha’i Scholarship			               $1,000

Celebrate the Centennial -- Dollars for Scholars

President
Lady Hereford

Secretary
Gail Paglialungo
Corresponding 

Secretary
Sandy Florence

Treasurer 
Mike Woods

Awards 
Co-Chair

Doris Welsh
Past Presidents

Rock Tate
David Cantley
Paul Blockson

Board Members
Caryl Anderson
Jenni Chastain
Doris Dorsey

Sandy Florence
Melisa Foronda

Dr. Annette Grimes 
Gilbert

Harold Gilmore
Pat Growney

Jessica Latour
Karen Mostler

Roberta Stephens
Rut Velazquez
Ginny Viau

Carol Webster
Maggie Witherow

Associate
 Members

Kelsey Burke
Kenn Norberg

Vince Taormina
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By Lady Hereford
President/Dollars for Scholars
Much has happened since our update last 
spring. I’ll begin with a huge thank you to for-
mer President Paul Blockson, who kept Dollars 
for Scholars moving forward 
through the pandemic while 
maintaining the high standard 
of leadership set by past pres-
idents Rock Tate and Dave 
Cantley. Like his predecessors, 
Paul remains an active support-
er of DFS. We are grateful to 
them all for their unwavering 
dedication to Lake Worth students.
As you undoubtedly have read throughout this 
issue, Lake Worth Community High School 
had much to celebrate this year. The same can 
be said for DFS. This spring, 39 students were 
selected to receive scholarships – gifts that were 
made possible through the generosity of many 

donors over the years. There is always a great 
sense of excitement when new scholarship 
endowments are established. All of them create 
a legacy that will benefit students for years to 
come. If establishing an endowment is some-
thing you have been contemplating, please reach 
out to us at any time to learn more.
The Barry Grunow Memorial Scholarship, 
which is administered by DFS, continues to 
serve as an example of this type of enduring 
legacy. As many of you read recently in the 
Palm Beach Post, Barry’s colleague and friend, 
Dr. Jeffrey Neal, has pledged a portion of the 
sales of his book, What a Long Strange It’s Been, 
to the scholarship fund. (The unusual title is 
explained in the book.) I have to say that while 
parts of this memoir are difficult to read, there 
are also many life-affirming and inspirational 
stories within it. The book is available through 
Amazon.com and Barnes & Noble as well as the 
following link: https://bookstore.dorrancepub-

lishing.com/what-a-long-strange-its-been/
Speaking of the Barry Grunow Memorial Schol-
arship, at the time of this writing several volun-
teers were busy organizing a fundraiser in honor 
of MaryAnne Hedrick. MaryAnne was a well-
known educator and longtime friend of DFS. 
Proceeds from the Oct. 29 event will benefit the 
Grunow scholarship, a fund that has flourished 
in large part because of MaryAnne’s fundraising 
efforts.
As a reminder, we’re always looking for vol-
unteers to help DFS stay vibrant and strong. 
The power of volunteerism was on full display 
during the Centennial Celebration weekend, 
which owes its success to a core group of com-
mitted volunteers from many segments of the 
community. We know there are other LWCHS 
alumni and friends who are looking to share 
their time and talents. I hope you’ll consider 
joining DFS in our mission of helping students 
achieve their educational goals. 
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